Oxford City Council meeting June 8 2020 

· Text of public speech from New Marston Residents Association re: Local Plan 2036
· Written response following the meeting from the Cabinet Member for Planning and Housing Delivery. 

Public speech: by Roy Darke, Chair, New Marston Residents’ Association (NMRA)
Introduction
I am Chair of New Marston Residents’ Association elected earlier this year.  The Association represents residents of a number of streets in New Marston focussed around the corner shop on Marston Road and the ‘Up in Arms’ pub (opened after a local campaign for its renaissance). The association serves around 600 households.  It is a cosmopolitan and lively community.  NMRA has a broad remit of looking after residents’ interests and often comments on planning matters. NMRA accepts the main thrust of the local plan and in particular the urgent need for more affordable housing for Oxford.  However, we wish to challenge the designation of a field at Park Farm as suitable for housing development (Policy SP28).  
Flood Risk
Our main objection is on grounds of local and wider flood risk.  The site is in the functional flood plain of the River Cherwell (zone 3) and contributes flood-water hold-back which helps downstream areas in the city and beyond.  We have seen how encroachment into the Cherwell flood plain by past generations has consequences.  St Catherine’s College was built in the flood plain, a decision which is now considered problematic.  Reduction in flood water holdback at a time of climate crisis and more frequent severe weather events is even more contentious than was that case in the early 1960s.Residents see often standing water in the field, especially in winter.  
We were shocked to read in the Local Plan technical papers that the Council’s consultants (Wallingford Hydraulic Solutions) believed that there has never been any flooding in the OX3 postcode area.  They concluded that Park Farm field was suitable for development.  The evidence base for this conclusion was the ‘incident record’ from Thames Water Utilities.  Residents in New Marston and local councillors know this is far from the case: flooding of all types has been a persistent problem in New Marston for at least a generation. The premise for designating this site as flood-risk free is flawed not only because the field is in Zone 3 flood plain, but also has been subject to drainage and sewage flooding problems for decades. 
The UK Met Office’s Hadley Centre for Climate Science has recently reported that climate today is completely different from that found 30 years ago.  Their work shows that climate changes are outside the bounds of possible natural variation and the climate is being deeply affected by exogenous factors.  Rainfall patterns are noticeably shifting.  The report says that policy-makers should prepare for and adapt to these changes.  Areas at risk of river flooding are increasing.  The precautionary principle ought to apply. 

Robert Jenrick has recently said that the government will review the National Planning Policy Framework about building within flood plain after the severe floods of 2019.  It would be ironic if the City Council’s policy to build at Park Farm is over-ridden by a government that has done much to dismantle the town planning system in England.
In conclusion, we make main two points about flood risk: a) the loss of functional flood plain increases flood risk for all low lying parts of the city, and b) there is flood risk for residents of any future development on the site.  The response to the latter in the Local Plan is to propose a ‘safe’ escape route off the site for future residents in the event of flooding. 
New Marston Meadows as a heritage / biodiversity asset in the city
Not only does NMRA object to building in the Cherwell flood plain but Park Farm is an important element within New Marston Meadows, a heritage riverside that includes a SSSI (Site of Special Scientific Interest) of international significance for biodiversity.  The field is at the start of a footpath network from the built-up area that leads into the heritage landscape.  The field is directly adjacent to an Oxford Wildlife Site (SLINC (Site of Local Importance for Nature Conservation)).
The management of New Marston Meadows is vested in the agricultural tenancy at Park Farm.  The business is crucial to maintaining the SSSI and SLINC under a regime provided by Natural England.  Hay from the historic meadows and meads is not taken until July / August, followed by aftermath grazing.  Loss of the home field would endanger both the viability of the farm and the Meadows as a whole.  The tenant farmer has said he might well give up the tenancy if the field went for development.  The field provides a safe haven for the animals in the event of flooding in the SSSI.
The historic importance of the New Marston Meadows is spelt out in a Wolfson College paper (A History and Ecology of North and South Meads, Alison W. Mc Donald, Wolfson College, n.d.). The two meads make up the northern edge of the SSSI.  The essence of the paper is that riverside flowery meads were common in the eleventh century but were largely destroyed by changes in agriculture between the 16th and 20th century.  McDonald states that there “…are now very few meads where one can boast that the management has continued in the same way for over a thousand years.”
NMRA was surprised at the Council’s apparent disregard of its own consultants about the value of New Marston / Park Farm Meadows.  A 2002 report commissioned by the Council (A Character Assessment of Oxford in its Landscape Setting, Land Use Consultants) strongly endorsed the significance of the rivers and their valleys for Oxford’s character.  It stated that “The character of these river floodplains varies in different stretches…(The) River Cherwell is a much more rural area with a greater sense of enclosure…Historic Meadows and pastures (New Marston Meadows…(and) Park Farm Meadows…strongly affect the character of the valley…The network of flood plain grasslands within the Cherwell valley are of national ecological significance, and are predominantly of a type that are now rare in both Britain and Europe, and a UK Biodiversity Action Plan Priority Area.”  The report concludes that New Marston Meadows / Park Farm Meadows are of unique historic and ecological importance and that they should be left untouched.

The planning officers’ response to our representations at the Examination in Public in December 2019 was to say that landscape character was not a factor in the Green Belt review.  Yet the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) states that green belt land should be protected.  One of the 5 purposes of Green Belts is said in NPPF “…to preserve the setting and special character of historic towns”.  The 2002 report confirms the special character of the Meadows as a whole.
As a further concern NMRA believes that development at Park Farm will be expensive.  The over-burden of silt and clay above river gravels will mean expensive (deep-piled?) foundations.  Sewerage costs will be high because of the low-lying position (possible need for pumped outflow).  Significant below ground work will be entailed whatever construction system is used.  The extra measures against flood risk required in the Main Modifications to the Plan after the December 2019 Inquiry will entail compensatory water retention work adding to development costs.  NMRA fears that the expense of building here will mean that the housing gain will not include affordable units, a major requirement of the Plan.  Developers will argue that luxury homes are the only viable development given underlying costs of development here.

Finally 
NMRA has raised these objections from the outset.  It has been frustrating to get the response that it is “…too late, too much has already been committed in plan-making”.  NMRA believes that building in zone 3 flood plain is generally unacceptable, but especially at this time of climate crisis.

If the Plan is approved today with Park Farm field identified as a site for future development, we ask that the Council gives a full undertaking / commitment to ensure that all necessary measures are taken to ensure compensatory flood prevention are fully required and implemented in any future housing scheme at Park Farm, and that the city-wide affordable housing requirement is fully pursued and implemented.
We also ask the Council to give full support to Oxford University’s emerging biodiversity plan for the riverside corridor which seeks to protect the unique area of New Marston Meadows.  In particular, we want to ensure continued protection and ecologically sound management of these important Meadows.
Written response, following from verbal response at the meeting, from Cllr Hollingsworth Cabinet member for Planning and Housing Delivery
The site in question has been the subject of careful consideration throughout the process of developing the Local Plan, and was subject to detailed examination by the Inspectors. The site allocation, in conjunction with all the other policies in the Local Plan, was found sound. 

Turning to the detailed points raised in the statement, the evidence base showed that some areas of Park Farm are in the flood zone, and that is why detailed evidence on flood risk was prepared and consulted upon and put in front of the Inspectors. A sequential flood risk test justified allocation of the site, alongside the Strategic Flood Risk Assessment (SFRA) level 2. The SFRA includes consideration of potential climate change impacts. The SFRA level 2 concluded that for this site safe access and egress was possible as routes in and out keep dry; the SFRA did not say that there was no fluvial flooding in the OX3 area. It also concluded that there may need to be significant mitigation and that a detailed Flood Risk Assessment would be needed to demonstrate any proposed development would be safe and would not worsen flood risk elsewhere. The areas of highest flood risk within the site could not be built on. 

The presence of standing water does not of itself make a site undevelopable. Modelling and available technology to understand flood risk have advanced significantly. It is certainly the case that a great deal of work will be needed from any developer of this site to demonstrate that it is safe from flood risk and that flood risk is not worsened elsewhere, as is required by other Local Plan policies. Developers will also need to liaise with Thames Water as early as possible with regards to assessing the impacts of development on the sewerage system.  

The farm is used for horse grazing and initial biodiversity work has shown that there is unlikely to be significant biodiversity value within the site itself. The policy requires that development proposals demonstrate that there would be no adverse impact on the integrity of the nearby SSSI. Developers will be required to provide an assessment of groundwater and surface water flows, and provide details of sustainable drainage scheme with an appropriate management plan. Whoever holds the lease on the land would be subject to the requirements for management of SSSIs, and a new management arrangement would need to be developed if the current lease ends. 

The impact on the wider Green Belt is limited because of the relatively small size of the site and because development would not encroach closer to the river. Careful design is required by policy to minimise the impact on the remaining Green Belt. The arguments for allowing exceptional circumstances for releasing sites from the Green Belt were discussed exhaustively during the Local Plan hearings, and have been accepted by the planning Inspectors.

Viability of the policies of the Plan has been tested as a whole. Assumptions made in the viability report were that build costs would be high in Oxford because most sites are complex; allowances were made in the build cost assumptions for issues such as contaminated land and flood risk as well as the high standards of design and carbon efficiency that will be required. Like most sites there is not yet a detailed scheme for development of this site, so detailed viability is not known. That is not a reason not to allocate the site. 

The site allocation policy, alongside generic policies of the Plan, ensures that at planning applications stage the applicant will need to demonstrate that the proposed development would not cause harm to the SSSI that the development would be safe in terms of flood risk and that flood risk would not be worsened elsewhere.
